NEVADA COMMISSION for the RECONSTRUCTION of the V&T RAILWAY

Monday, October 6, 2008 - 3:00 p.m.
Carson City Community Center – SIERRA ROOM

851 East William Street

Corner of South Roop Street and William (Highway 50) 

Carson City, Nevada 89701

MEETING MINUTES
Finalized: 10-14-2008
1:00 p.m.
                  ********************************************************************************************

The following minutes are a summarized explanation of the topics discussed. A 

       Taped recording of these proceedings will be kept for review. A printed copy is 

        kept along with a copy on CD in Microsoft Word. A copy has been e-mailed to 

        the Project Coordinator & Counsel.                                                                                             ********************************************************************************************
3:00 p.m.
CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Hadfield called the meeting of the Nevada Commission for the Reconstruction of the V&T Railway to order at 3:00 p.m. He welcomed everyone and noted that three Commissioners would not be present but there was a quorum with the six members present.
1.
ROLL CALL 



Chairman asked Kevin to call the roll.

PRESENT:





ABSENT:

Chairman Hadfield 




Commissioner Weber 

Commissioner Millard 



Commissioner Teixeira

Vice-Chairman Flanagan



Commissioner Baushke  

Commissioner Tyson



Michael Rowe, Counsel

Commissioner Allen
 






Commissioner McPherson 

ALSO PRESENT: 

Kevin Ray, Project Coordinator

Ken Dorr, Manhard Engineering



It was noted there was a quorum.

2.
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA
This is the tentative schedule for the meeting. The Commission reserves the right to take items in a different order to accomplish business in the most efficient manner.                                     Chairman  Hadfield noted there would be no report on Item 11 as Counsel Rowe was not present.  Item 12 will be addressed by Steve Lincoln for Counsel Rowe.  Item 13 on the Track Agreement, it is being reviewed and will be agendized for action at the November meeting. Chairman then called for other corrections or changes to the Agenda. With none stated, Commissioner Allen made the motion to approve the Agenda as amended.  Commissioner Millard seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion with none stated he called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 
3.
ACTION TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF September 8, 2008
Chairman Hadfield called for corrections to the minutes of September 8, 2008.  Commissioner McPherson made the motion to approve the minutes as submitted. Commissioner Flanagan seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion with none stated he called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 
4.
PUBLIC COMMENT ON NON-AGENDIZED ITEMS: Discussion may be limited to three minutes per person at the discretion of the Chairman. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this portion of the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.

Chairman Hadfield called for public comment on non-agendized items.                                          Jim Lohse of Washoe County: Jim said he had a new website called “Train Police” where he has posted a summary of a number of questions. Jim said the Commissioner comments were interesting and at the last meeting a letter from the Attorney General was shown that was to have vindicated the Commission from any wrong doings. Jim said the letter did no such thing. The letter noted they were late posting the minutes and since they finally got around to it the AG let the Commission of the hook. Jim said the Attorney General had no jurisdiction over the Commission except for open meeting laws. Jim said the Attorney General told him directly that in no way what the Commissioner said was correct. That the twenty issues he criticized them on they were let them off the hook on two.  Jim said what the Attorney General also said was that since the Commission was a local body it would be up to a citizen to bring it up in court. Jim said the two issues where he felt the Commission skirted the law, was in the law it clearly stated that the Commission shall rotate the meeting among represented counties and the Commission hasn’t done that. Also on the Commissions operation for each proposed budget, they are to provide a proportionate benefit estimate for the counties. Jim said he didn’t understand why the Commission would ignore the intent of the Legislature and the law by not doing these. Jim said he would hope the Commission would put this on the next meetings agenda for discussion or he could consider filing a civil case that would cause a judge to review the matter.                              Chairman Hadfield asked Kevin to be sure each Commissioner had a copy of the list of complaints.
5.
COMMISSIONERS CONSENT AGENDA: All matters listed under the Consent Agenda are considered routine and may be acted upon by the Commission with one action and without an extensive hearing. Any member of the Commission or any citizen may request that an item be taken from the Consent Agenda, discussed and acted upon separately during this meeting.
There was nothing under this Item.

**END OF CONSENT AGENDA**
6 treasurer report – ron allen  
Ron Allen handed out the Treasurer’s report and a letter from Kohn Colodny before the meeting. He said he would answer question on the report if there were any.  Treasurer’s report was accepted by the Commission.  
7.
ACTION TO RATIFY THE PAYMENT OF BILLS SUBMITTED                                                
Chairman Hadfield asked Kevin to go over the bills submitted for ratification. Kevin went over the bills submitted which totaled $592,538.85 and noted all eleven bills were a part of the approved budget for construction and administration. Commissioner Millard made the motion to ratify payment of the bills submitted October 6th in the amount of $592,538.85. Commissioner McPherson seconded the motion. Chairman called for discussion on the motion with none stated he called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 
8.       PHASE 2-4 ENGINEERING report – ken Dorr 

Ken Dorr of Manhard Consulting. The items referring to the award of the contract, Ken said he would wait until those items come up. Ken said they went ahead and contracted with H&H Engineering to do some resurfacing of the Phase 1 track.  This is normal settlement which was expected.  Ken explained what all would be done as maintenance work on Phase 1.            Phase 2A-2B is winding down to completion. The only thing left is the surface and lining. It is ready for use and will be 100% complete in three weeks. They did a semi-final inspection last Thursday of the stretch from Phase 1 down to Scales and there is a very minor punch list to be taken care of. They should be ready for the semi-final inspection of the last stretch sometime later this week.  In anticipation the Board will award the Phase 2C contract to Q&D Construction they have set up a pre-pre-construction meeting with NDOT to go over details of the project. Assuming the contract is awarded, Q&D is looking at a construction start date of October 27th as a notice to proceed date. Ken said most have noticed a lot of work being done at the boundary of Carson City and Lyon County on the north side of Highway 50.  That work is being done by Piaute Pipeline and their contractor to relocate the two 10” high pressure gas lines that needed to be relocated to accommodate the footings for the bridge placement. Next Wednesday the 15th is the Engineers/Constructors Special and Susan Dorr is the coordinator on that.  Susan said October 15th there would be a train ride and other events surrounding it. They have 80 RSVP’s and expect to have 100+ for the event.  They will be doing a test run this week and hope to have the steam train for the event.  Chairman Hadfield recognized Granite Construction for the fabulous work they have done on Phase 1 and Phase 2A-2B and said they would send them a letter regarding their work. Ken Dorr said he wrote a letter commending Granite’s work  and they are up for an AGC Award for their work on the project. They won an award for Phase 1 and Ken congratulated them for that. Chairman called for public comment on the report.                     Bruce Kittess of Carson City asked if there was an estimate on the maintenance work H&H was doing on Phase 1. Ken Dorr said the proposal they gave for the surfacing of 1/3 of a mile and re-running the ballast regulator on the 1.4 miles was approximately $5,000 and the sliding of the rail was another $3,000. It was less than $9,000. Chairman Hadfield said the maintenance for the track is budgeted and as they go down they will have to increase the work to keep the track up.  Chairman discussed how they have had to take care not to destroy the natural beauty and vegetation along the track.                                                                                                              Jim Lohse of Washoe County said he understood H&H was to do the work but asked if  there was a track builder in Northern Nevada or were they forced to subcontract the work to a company from California.  Ken said they were selected basically because they were there on site. Ken discussed how subcontractors were selected.                                                            Jack Greenhall  of Virginia City asked why all the wire was on the cuts, it wasn’t very historical. Ken said it was a safety item because they were concerned about rock falls from the rock cuts and they didn’t want anyone to get injured.                                                                           Chairman Hadfield called for other comments.

9.       DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO CONSIDER AWARD OF THE BASE BID AND             ALL OR A PORTION OF THE ADDITIVE BID CONTRACT FOR "BID NO.3 - RAILWAY                   IMPROVEMENTS PHASE 2C, FEDERAL AIDE PROJECT NO. DE-0032(059) (PWP #LY 2008-       376) TO Q&D Construction, INC. AS THE LOWEST RESPONSIVE AND RESPONSIBLE        BIDDER, INCLUDING 10% CONSTRUCTION CONTINGENCY FUNDING.  - KEN DORR

Ken Dorr said they opened bids on Phase 2C on September 26th  and they had a total of 10 bidders. All but one bid was under the engineers estimate. The low bidder, Q&D Construction  was approximately  $5300 less than the next  bidder A&K Earthmovers.  The low bid came in right at $2 million under estimate but he felt they had a good set of plans and the low bidder was a good company so Ken recommended the Commission award the entire contract plus the additive bid to Q&D Construction.  Chairman Hadfield clarified with Ken that this phase would take them across Highway 50 and around the hill to connect with the existing original right-of-way. Ken said yes and with the additive it is approximately 5.5 miles in length. Chairman Hadfield asked for question. Commissioner Tyson asked what the additive bid was and Ken discussed what it consisted of.  Dennis Johnson of Carson City asked what the bid amount was. Chairman said they would get to those.  Bruce Kittess asked what the contingency was on Phase 2A-2B and with be bid being low was 10% a good number. Ken said for both parts of contract it would be 7.6% higher than the original contract amount. The engineer cash flow with 10% contingency they should still have $2 million left over. Ken read the amounts of all the bids and low bidder Q&D Construction’s Base Bid was $6,044,023.13 with the Additive Bid at $622,642.00 making their total Bid $6,666,666.13.  There was discussion on a mix-up on the bid totals which was cleared up and Chairman called for other questions. Commissioner Millard made the motion to award the Phase 2C contract to Q&D Construction including the Additive Bid and giving authorization to the Chairman and Engineering firm to sign the contract. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion.  Chairman Hadfield said he felt they had a good bid and with the project underway it will benefit employees of Q&D along with the economy of the area. Chairman Hadfield called for discussion on the motion with none stated he called the question. The motion carried and was so ordered. 
10.       DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CONTRACT                     AMENDMENT #6 OF THE ENGINEERING SERVICES CONTRACT BETWEEN THE                        COMMISSION AND MANHARD CONSULTING, LTD FOR WORK INCLUDING PHASE 2C             CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT AND CONSTRUCTION SURVEYING, AND FOR                         COMPLETION OF THE PRELIMINARY DESIGN AND RIGHT-OF-WAY ENGINEERING FOR          PHASE 3 AND PHASE 4 OF THE RECONSTRUCTION PROJECT - KEN DORR AND                     MICHAEL ROWE

Chairman Hadfield stated that if this agreement were approved they would get the 60% design all the way to the end of line including the maintenance and station facilities here in Carson City. That is important because that’s the requirement to allows us to set right of way for the highest standards to be met so the project will be ready for right of way acquisition by the time the construction is completed on the Phase just awarded.                                                                 Ken Dorr said this proposed contract amendment has four parts which he discussed: Phase 1, Maintenance Engineering; Phase 2, Additional Work, Maintenance Engineering, Construction Management & Surveying; Phase 3A-3B,  3A is down to the Bertagnolli Pit and 3B to terminal. Phase 3 is completion of 60%, Right of Way Acquisition Plans and Supplemental EA.; and Phase 4, the Carson terminal. Both Phase 3 and 4 include completion of work already started such as the preliminary design. Ken continued to discuss what the design consisted of. Chairman Hadfield said before anyone asked, the amendment amounted to $1,398,129. Commissioner Tyson said they have 2 million left over and Engineering will be taking half, so he asked how much was left.  Ken said there would still be two million leftover. Chairman then called for other Commission comments and Public comments with none stated.  Commissioner Tyson made the motion to accept the contract as presented for Phase 1- 4 engineering by Manhard Engineering as long as they don’t wipe us out. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion.  Discussion on the motion was called. Chairman called the for a vote and the motion carried and was so ordered. Commissioner Millard asked Commissioner Tyson to amend the motion to include authorizing the Chairman to sign the contract. Commissioner Tyson made that amendment and the second amended his second. Another vote was called for and the amended motion carried and was so ordered.  
11.       RIGHT oF wAY AcqUISITIONS and attorney's report - MICHAEL ROWE                          There was no report.  Commissioner Millard said he knew they weren’t taking action but he had        a question.  Dwight asked Ken if the engineering contract they just signed would identify the all         the rights of way in Phase 3 they will need. Ken said yes, they will identify those they need based      on the engineer needs for principal rights of way, slope easements, temporary easements and          access easements,  Phase 3 goes up to Morgan Mill Road. The property owners they will work         with are;  BLM which the Commission already has,  Bentley Nevada, John Serpa, and Tim                Bertagnolli. There are not as many property owners but they have bigger tracks to deal with.  
12.       Request for clarification of previous action regarding Svetic property       purchase - MICHAEL ROWE
Steve Lincoln of ReMax Reality came forward representing the Svetics. Steve said what they      had originally, was a proposed purchase agreement with conditions signed by Chairman             Hadfield subject to approval by the Board.  When it came back for approval there was a motion 
from the Board to change the wording. The original document was to purchase the property at    appraised value not to exceed $80,000. Then there was a motion from the Board that said the same thing but the opposite, saying they would pay $65,000 or appraised value.  He said it sounded like they have an agreement to pay the appraised value but it isn’t structured to say that.  Steve said what they have is an agreement the Seller will sell and the buyer will buy the property at the appraised value as long as it is at least $70,000 and does not exceed $80,000. So they just have to have the appraisal done and if it is $70,000 they have a deal and if it is more than $80,000 they don’t have to buy. This was discussed among the Commissioners and Steve. Commissioner Millard said he was ready to make a motion. Kevin said it was listed as a clarification and not an action item. The need for a motion was discussed. Commissioner Millard said they had to do something because of the motion made last month. This was discussed in length. Commissioner Millard said a clarification and change of offer can be made in the form of a motion. The change was discussed and Commissioner Millard made the motion: To authorize the Chairman to sign an addendum or a modified offer of acceptance that clarifies will pay the appraised value provided it is no less than $70,000  and no more than $80,000 and in the event it is then its up to the Buyer and Sellers own discretion as to whether they will buy or sell. Commissioner Allen seconded the motion. Steve Lincoln said the have the contract he just needed a signature since the approved it. Commissioner Tyson said he would like to see a written copy of the appraisal value. Chairman called for Commission questions and              discussion on the motion and there was none. Chairman then called for public comment.             Jim Lohse of Reno said he thought they had to have an appraisal in hand before negotiating and asked why he was watching negotiation take place without an appraisal. Jim asked if the       Commission had notified them that they would not use Eminent Domain.  It was his understanding of the law that ruled the Commission was before negotiating you have to commit up front not to use Eminent   Domain.  Chairman Hadfield said unfortunately Counsel Rowe wasn’t present to address this.   Dennis Johnson of Carson City said Article 2 Section 11 of the Stewardship Agreement states,  the Commission will follow the format for property acquisitions.  Dennis said Jim was correct, if they are not going to use Eminent Domain they must waive it from the start. You can not hold negotiations. If  they are going to hold negotiations they must follow 24.102 of the some statute and Dennis discussed it.  Chairman Hadfield explained what they had just done and would not discuss it since Counsel was not present. Chairman said they will do the appraisal and no action will be taken until the next meeting. Steve Oxoby said there are different rules when the seller comes to the  Commission. Chairman stopped the discussion.  Commissioner Millard then amended his motion to say ‘subject to Counsel’s approval of the signing’. Commissioner Allen changed his second also.  Tom Gray asked what the value of the property was and did they intend the property for further development or access.  Chairman Hadfield said it was for access and parking.  Tom said his main concern was that it was not used for buses.   Chairman then called a vote on the motion and the motion carried and was so ordered.  
13.      review and possible action oN the track use agreement – Michael rowe
     There was no action taken and this item will be placed on the November agenda for review and        action.
14.      review of rimS ii UPDATE INCLUDING FEASIBILITY AND ECONOMIC IMPACT TABLES       OF THE EXPANDED VIRGINIA AND TRUCKEE RAILROAD
     Chairman said they had no representative present for this item. Chairman Hadfield discussed the      reason for the RIMS II study and he discussed the study itself. He read some of the figures               stated on the study, such as the update was based on the 3rd year operation  based on 135,000        annual ridership. Chairman rounded the numbers to show direct expenditures totaled $4.25              million and the impact on total output was $5.7 million. On the construction phases 1-5 they had       direct expenditures at $55 million with an impact of about $91 million.  He read the ridership              numbers and so on. Commissioner Millard said he thought this Economic Update was important       and he thought they needed to thank Steve Lincoln, as a member of the CCCVB, for initiating the      update and the CCCVB for paying for it. Millard said it was vital information for the understanding      of how this is going to economically impact the area. Commissioner Millard wanted to go on              record as thanking the CCCVB. Chairman Hadfield said if  there were any questions please refer      them to the Company who did the study.  Jim Lohse discussed his opinion on this study and said      he had nothing against the study but it makes no account of whether the money is spent on a           local or California contractor. He said they needed to follow the money as to where the benefits         are going. Commissioner Millard asked Ken about some reports showing construction taxes              being paid. Ken discussed this for Dwight.
15.      VIRGINIA AND TRUCKEE RAILROAD REPORT  – TOM GRAY
     Tom Gray of Virginia and Truckee Railroad said they had had a busy September.  A couple of           the fun trains; Carson City Rotary came up and rode the train and they had a Bluegrass Special        which was fun. This week they have the AAA Association coming up and the Engineers Special        this Wednesday. Tom said he looked through the draft agreement and it was different than he          thought. Chairman Hadfield interrupted and said they weren’t discussing the agreement yet.             Tom said he thought he would have an agreement to use the new track this month. Ken Dorr            said since it wasn’t the Commission’s track yet and Granite had given their verbal permission to        run over the track and he would get Granite to give them a written agreement. Commissioner            Millard asked what the response was for the free rides to Carson City residents.  It has had a            good turnout and they have been giving the free rides though out the day. 
16.      Northern nevada railway foundation report – janice ayres
Janice Ayres, President of the Northern Nevada Railway Foundation said she had been offended with the website of Jim Lohse where he asks why the Foundation was getting money from the Commission when they don’t do anything.  Janice said she has been doing things for the Commission since 1996 and has been on the Foundation and the Commission since 1993. Janice said she questions Mr. Lohse  website especially when he asks the question, “Why does the Commission give monies to non-profit organizations than it receives?” Janice said she has been doing fund raisers since 1996 since the money raised was restricted they had no money for administration.  In 2001 the Foundation turned over $136,000 from fund raisers and they raised $1,000,000 on the State Convention Bureau, and they were the ones who got the license plates started in March of 2007.  Because of all they had raised and turned over to the Commission the the Commission in return had given, for operating cost $50,000. So I want him to take this off his website inferring you give us more money than you get back.  After I read his website I thought he was running for president because there are so many false statements. As for why the costs have risen, well there is an inflation, why has the gas prices gone up.  If we had the Massires like Mr. Lohse  back when the ¾ cent sales tax passed, we could have had the railroad built.  But we missed it by 50 votes because some couldn’t pay 5 cents a day to get the railroad built. I resent someone from Washoe County coming down and telling people from Carson how to vote. We know how to vote and we don’t need anybody to figure it out for us. Janice said she had been doing this a long time and if we miss this opportunity to get this railroad built, which is the only thing we have going for us for tourism and to bring money in, then we are all crazy.  Janice said the Foundation will still be raising money and they will be there. If Mr. Lohse wants to take issue with me then he can.  Chairman started to go to the next report. Jim Lohse if they were taking public comment on her report. Chairman said they would not take public comment. Jim said you did last time. Chairman said he wasn’t taking public comment this time because he wasn’t going to get into it. He told Jim Lohse he could put anything he wanted on his website but there would be no debate while the meeting is going on. (Jim responded but it didn’t come out on the tape) Jim Clark said they pressed the first proofs of the ingot. The mint did not blow up today  and so they have their first proof so they can advertise properly. Both sides were done and they came out quite beautiful. Since the last meeting they have sold another dozen and they are almost to the half-way to the 100 mark selling the medallions. The October 25th Wine Train is coming along and they moved the time, so there is no confusion, from 6:30 to 5:30 because of it getting dark earlier. He said they were hoping to be able to get down to the tunnel and asked Ken if there was a letter to that affect to please add the Wine Train.  Jim Lohse asked if they were serious about not taking public comment on this agenda item. Chairman said they were not taking public comments.  Jim said  did everybody hear that, thanks you have just broken another Nevada Statute. Jim had a confrontation with Janice Ayres on the way out of the meeting. 
17.      Project coordinator REPORT - kevin ray
Kevin  passed out some of the press notices. Kevin said last month has been great for the         project. He had talked with a number of people and they are getting very excited about the project. A lot of citizens of Carson City and the surrounding areas are starting to realize just what the project means to the area. The press they were able to get on the RIMS Study and the press on it showing we are generating over ninety million dollars for the local impact for the area.  Kevin worked with Candy Duncan of the Carson City Convention and Visitors Bureau and Tom Gray with the Virginia and Truckee Railroad Company. They worked out a great deal for the local citizens so they can ride the V&T for free during the month of October.  Over 80 people have gotten tickets and Kevin will have a list of those who got tickets. Kevin thanked the CCCVB and Steve Lincoln for funding the money for the RIMS Study and for hosting the free train rides. They put in for the second reimbursement of the $800,000 EDA Grant and Kevin thanked Linda for all her help. They were able to get a great story in the press from the RIMS Study and he invited the press present to meet after the meeting for additional information and questions. Chairman Hadfield asked Kevin if he would in the future on reports to put ‘for information only’. 
18.     Commission chairman report - Robert hadfield
    Chairman Hadfield said he had nothing to report except that he had been working with Ken to get     information available for people.
19.     COMMISSIONER COMMENTS
     Commissioner Flanagan – Had nothing to report.

     Commissioner Allen – Had nothing to report.
     Commissioner Millard – Janice made several good points about the Foundation’s work but he           thought she left of one important item. The 503C tax deductible donation which makes it                    possible for general public to made donations.  Dwight thanked Tom Gray for his running special      trains for them.  
     Commissioner Tyson – said he would like to see everyone working together and get this train            built.

Commissioner McPherson – He keeps reading in the paper where Lyon County doesn’t                contribute to the project. Larry said the EDA Grant of $800,000 was based on the eligibility and participation of Lyon County. Without Lyon Counties participation the Commission wouldn’t have gotten the grant. Lyon County supports the project with right of way donations of 2.4 miles. Larry noted the names of those donating. Larry said those rights of way go through prime industry property which amounts to at least $2 million.  Lyon County has waived fees and vacated easements. The water people are a private enterprise but Mound House people are the ones paying for it. There will also be support with water concerns at American Flats. The NCOT Grant of $1 million and the Federal Grant of $10 million based on economic impact to region including Lyon County. As a Lyon County Commissioner, I continue to champion the cause to our legislature and businessmen.  We have always promoted the fact that this is a Northern Nevada Rail Regional Project with Federal and State funding and that an individual city or county would not have the same clout.  Thank you.
20.     ACTION ON THE NEXT COMMISSION MEETING – NOVEMber 3, 2008
     Chairman Hadfield said they would have to move the next meeting to the second Monday due to      the Nevada Day holiday. Kevin said the November meeting would be on Monday, November 10,       2008 at 3:00pm, in the Community Center, Sierra Room.

21.     ADJOURNMENT
    Commissioner Millard made the motion to adjourn the meeting and it was seconded by                      Commissioner Allen. The meeting ended at 4:45 p.m.
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